Reflections – How the first historic New York Chinatown Reunion was conceived

More than 2600 years ago, Chinese philosopher Confucius offered this now well-known encouragement:  “The journey of a thousand miles begins with a single step.”  These words of wisdom have served as an impetus for many people. It has, in fact, sent them on their way to eventual accomplishments of enormous proportions.

In 2002, Lenny Eng and Donald Dick, two former NYC Chinatowners, took on such a task when they began their more than one step journey toward organizing the NY Chinatown Reunion in Las Vegas.  Their relentless effort, together with the collective efforts of a talented supporting cast of committee members, the reunion turned out to be a resounding success.  So much so, that Gladys Chin and Debbie Chiu decided to carry on with this second reunion in 2004.

The following are the Leonard Eng’s, Debbie Chiu’s and Gladys Chin’s recollections of events that led to the organizing the first New York Chinatown reunion of October 2002.  

From Leonard Eng - New Jersey
“For a number of years I organized and ran a number of dance parties at the Garden Cathay in Upstate New York, as well as in New York Chinatown and in New Jersey. The social functions involved the Four Seas, family members and many of our friends. 

When Donald Dick retired and moved out to Las Vegas in the late 1990’s, he and I thought it would be a good idea to have some sort of reunion in Las Vegas, since Las Vegas is in a centrally located area of the country. We knew that many of our friends had moved to different parts of the country and that many of them go to Las Vegas anyway during different times of the year because of its festive activities. To gauge the interest in having a get together in Las Vegas, I formulated a questionnaire to determine if enough people would be interested in attending a reunion in Las Vegas and when would be a good time and for how long. The response to the questionnaire was very favorable and a lot of enthusiasm was generated. We then decided to have it in October 2002.      

We got Debbie (Gong) Chiu involved because we knew she had previously been to Las Vegas on several               occasions, involving group functions, and because of her administrative skills and network of               contacts. Gladys Chin became active early on to help us organize the function. She had many good               ideas. She was the one who came up with the name, “The New York Chinatown Reunion.” To make               it more affordable, Kevin Ming was instrumental in securing the Hawaiian Package deal.  Since Donald Dick resided in Las Vegas, he did most of the legwork in investigating and evaluating various options and was the key to the success of the reunion. 

Because of everyone’s efforts, over 230 people attended the first historic New York Chinatown Reunion in Las Vegas in October 2002. Many, many re-acquaintances were made with friends they had not seen in almost half-a-century, and many new friendships developed during the reunion.  Because of the overwhelming success of the October 2002 reunion and the great time people had, a second reunion in Las Vegas was organized for March of 2004.” 

From Debbie Gong Chiu - Port Jefferson Station, New York:

“I was visiting Las Vegas during one of my country line dancing weekends in November 1999 when I decided to look up Don Dick, who I had heard moved to Las Vegas.  I was able to get his telephone number from mutual friends in New York and called him.  Don had been instrumental in coordinating socials with Lenny Eng in the past.  He and Sabina picked us up and we then had dinner with another New York couple, Gomi and Chet Chinn.  During dinner, Don said to me that so and so from New York came through and many others.  So, I suggested to him that he should organize a reunion for those who lived or were from NY Chinatown or who knew people who had lived in Chinatown and also for the many who were stationed there during the war years.  This was during the 50's and 60's etc.  During that time there were also many Christian Conferences held in Upstate New York and Toronto, Canada.

He said that he would speak to Lenny about it and before long Lenny and Don were looking for a place to hold the reunion banquet.  I volunteered my time and my list of contacts.  I also volunteered to keep track of that list.  Much e-mail went back and forth between Lenny, Don and me.  Then I mentioned the reunion idea to Gladys (Eng) Chin, who also knew many people, and she decided to join us.  She had discussed it with Jo (Gomi) Chinn about it Gomi suggested she talk to Kevin Ming, via e-mail, and Kevin offered his hotel contacts.  Then we got Allan Yee, Albert Leong and Barbara (Lau) Chew and Lillian (Chin) Cheu to volunteer their services.  The reunion evolved from that one discussion.  Unfortunately, Lenny was not able to attend because of family obligations and he also had to bow out of the later planning stages of the reunion, but remained a consultant.  

Here’s wishing everyone attending the 2004 reunion has a wonderful time as they meet with their long lost friends and relatives.  I am happy to have been a part of the 2002 New York Chinatown Reunion as well as this one in 2004.  I also hope this tradition will continue for years to come.  Being there, the first time was indeed a joy being able to meet so many people from the past.  We hope everyone walks away with many happy memories and more surprises in the future.  Enjoy yourself at the 2004 reunion!”

From Gladys Eng Chin, Flushing, New York 

“The 2002 Reunion, for me, started with a telephone call from Debbie (Gong) Chiu.  She mentioned that Lenny Eng and Donald Dick were planning a reunion in Las Vegas.  Since I was planning to go to Las Vegas sometime soon, the idea of having a reunion there would be double the fun.

I volunteered to help Debbie with maintaining the list of attendees, but after thinking over Donald’s schedule for the reunion, I thought that without some kind of hotel package deal, many people would not be able to afford to attend.  I had heard of the “Hawaiian Package” and called a travel agent in Hawaii, but no one could give us a hotel deal with the event beginning on a Tuesday and ending on a Friday.  After having conversations with people about this, one being Jo (Gomi) Chinn, she suggested I talk to Kevin Ming and I did.  With Kevin’s help, we were able to secure the Hawaiian Package for some of the attendees, but because the hotel package ran from Sunday to Thursday, this made the reunion program longer than originally planned by Donald Dick, which turned out to be a boon for everyone.  Kevin also came up with the idea of using the Chinese New Year symbol, the Year of the Horse. 

We had great helpers in putting this together.  It was a real team effort.  Each took his/her task seriously and did a wonderful job.  The other volunteers, besides Donald, Debbie and myself were Lillian (Chin) Cheu, Barbara (Lau) Chew, Albert Leong, Matthew Pon, Allan Yee and. of course, Kevin Ming. 

We had a meeting room for two nights for everyone to get together informally and renew old friendships. I believe everyone had a great time being able to spend several hours just catching up!!!  This was followed by the big Chinese banquet Donald had planned, which also was a huge success.  Many people extended their stay and also attended the dim sum luncheons that were planned.

The 2002 reunion will definitely be unsurpassed, since it was the very FIRST one and because the program was a full week due to a mix-up in scheduling, which turned out to be a pleasant surprise for those who stayed the full time.

